
July 11, 2023 Council Meeting 
 

A meeting of the Council of the City of Martinsville, Virginia was held on July 11 , 2023  in 

Council Chambers, Municipal Building, at 7:0 0 PM with Mayor LC Jones presiding. Other 

Council Members present included  Kathy Lawson , Aaron Rawls , Lawrence Mitchell  and Tammy 

Pearson .  Staff present included City Manager Leon Towarnicki , Interim City Manager Glen 

Adams, City Attorney Steven Durbin;  Public Information Officer  Kendall Davis, Building Official  

Kris Bridges  and Police Chief Rob Fincher .  

Mayor Jones  called the meeting to order and advised Council would go into Closed Session 

beginning at 6:30 PM.  In accordance with the Code of Virginia, Title 2.2 Chapter 37, Freedom 

of Informat ion Act and upon a motion by Council Member Lawson  and seconded by Council 

Member Pearson with the following 5-0 recorded vote:  Vice Mayor Rawls, aye; Council Member 

Pearson, aye; Council Member Mitchell , aye; and Council Member Lawson, aye.  Council 

convened in Closed Session to discuss the following matters: (A) Appointment to Boards and 

Commissions, as authorized by Subsection 1 .  At the conclusion of Closed Session, each 

returning member of Council certified that (1) only public business matters ex empt from open 

meeting requirements were discussed in said Closed Session ; and (2) only those business 

matters identified in the motion convening the Closed Session were heard, discussed, or 

considered during the meeting.  A motion was made by Council Memb er Lawson  and seconded 

by Council Member Pearson with the following recorded vote: Mayor Jones, aye; Vice Mayor 

Rawls, aye; Council Member Lawson, aye; Council Member Mitchell, aye; and Council Member 

Pearson, aye.  

Council Member Pearson  made a motion  to reappoint Rives Coleman  to the Blue Ridge 

Library Governing Board  for  a 4-year term ending June 30 , 20 27; Council Member Lawson 

seconded the motion with all Council Members voting in favor.  

Council Member Lawson made a motion  to reappoint Jewell Drewery  to  the Patrick & Henry 

Community College Board for  a 4-year term ending June 30, 20 27; Council Member Pearson 

seconded the motion with all Council Members voting in favor.  

Council Member Lawson made a motion  to reappoint Brenda Ephriam  to the Piedmont 

Regional Community Services Board for  a 3-year term ending June 30, 20 26; Vice Mayor Rawls 

seconded the motion with all Council Members voting in favor.  

No other action was taken out of closed session.  

Pledge to the flag and invocation were led by Council Member  Lawson . Mayor Jones 

welcomed everyone to the meeting an d advised that agendas could be found in the back of the 

room and on the City website.  

Approve minutes from June 26, 2023 Closed Session, June 27, 2023 Council Meeting, and 

the June 29, 2023 Work Session  ð Council Member Lawson made a motion to approve the 

minutes as presented; Vice Mayor Rawls seconded the motion with all Council Members voting 

in favor.  
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Conduct a joint public hearing with the Planning Commission regarding the abandonment 

of an unopened approximate 30 - foot wide street space located at 1126 Rives Road  ð Building  & 

Zoning  Official  Kris Bridges said th e hearing is in relation to a partial parcel of land that was 

closed when the right -of-way for Forest Lake Drive was moved many year s ago. Staff 

recommends that the City abandon the property since no other property owners would be 

affected.  Joe Martin , Chairman of the Planning Commission,  called the Planning Commission 

hearing open. Mayor Jones open ed the joint Council/Planning Commi ssion public hearing.  

Brenda Souther, owner of the property, provided a brief explanation of the request.  No one else 

spoke from the floor.  Members of the Planning Commission made a motion and a second; all 

Planning Commission members in attendance voted in favor of the abandonment of the property 

at 1126 Rives Road.  Brenda Souther, owner of the neighboring property thanked Council and 

the Planning Commission for taking action.  Council Member Lawson made a motion to abandon 

th e property in question and  to convey th e parcel to the Souther family; Council Member Pearson 

seconded the motion with all Council Members voting in favor.  Mayor Jones closed the public 

hearing.  

Hear an update from Patrick & Henry Community College  - Greg Hodges , President of Patrick 

& Henry Community College , updated Council on operations at the college and offered to provide 

an annual updat e. Hodges reminded Council of the collegeõs vision and the benefit to local 

residents and employers. Hodges s ays theyõve concluded a very successful academic year and 

reported that enrollment was up significantly. Dual enrollment  was also up from previous years 

and a 55% dual enrollment conversion rate which is the highest in Virginia. New programs and 

initiative s have been introduced this year. Hodges described the MET building which expands 

the welding and robotics programs.  P&HCC welcomes many students at no cost to their families, 

who can graduate from one of these programs and enter the job force earning $75 ,000 per year  

and without student loans to pay back . The college houses a very robust arts and theater  

program along with the athletics program. Athletic students have an average 3.1GPA which is 

higher than the campus average  and several Region 10 champion  and national teams . 488 

students earned 586 academic  credentials  this year. Hodges explained the Patrick & Henry 

Community College Board, their responsibilities and the benefit to the college. Hodges confirmed 

Council Member Lawsonõs question that there is a working relationship between Patrick & Henry 

and The New College.  Council thanked Dr. Hodges for his robust and enthusiastic presentation.  

Consider action as the Land Bank Authority and City Council in support of a development 

project to be located on  the western half of the Armory property  ð City Manager Towarnicki 

summarized the property in question and the proposed projects that were considered for that 

location. The recommended proposal would use approximately 3-1/2 acres on the western side 

of the  property to build a hotel. Action required tonight would include resolutions from Council   
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as well as the Land Bank Authority. Kalpak Shah, founder and CEO of Kayak Hotels Group  

presented a PowerPoint presentation detailing the Holiday Inn Express propos al.  
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